## JOINT TRANSPORTATION RESEARCH PROGRAM

INDIANA DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION AND PURDUE UNIVERSITY



# Electrical Testing of Cement-Based Materials: Role of Testing Techniques, Sample Conditioning, and Accelerated Curing



Robert Spragg Yiwen Bu Ken Snyder Dale Bentz Jason Weiss

SPR-3509 & SPR-3657 • Report Number: FHWA/IN/JTRP-2013/28 • DOI: 10.5703/1288284315230

## **RECOMMENDED CITATION**

Spragg, R., Y. Bu, K. Snyder, D. Bentz, and J. Weiss. *Electrical Testing of Cement-Based Materials: Role of Testing Techniques, Sample Conditioning, and Accelerated Curing*. Publication FHWA/IN/JTRP-2013/28. Joint Transportation Research Program, Indiana Department of Transportation and Purdue University, West Lafayette, Indiana, 2013. doi: 10.5703/1288284315230.

## **AUTHORS**

## **Robert Spragg**

Graduate Research Assistant Lyles School of Civil Engineering, Purdue University

### Yiwen Bu

Graduate Research Assistant School of Materials Engineering, Purdue University

## Ken Snyder, PhD

Physicist Materials and Structural Systems Division National Institute of Standards and Technology

## Dale Bentz

Chemical Engineer Materials and Structural Systems Division National Institute of Standards and Technology

## Jason Weiss, PhD

Jack and Kay Hockema Professor of Civil Engineering Director of Pankow Materials Laboratory Lyles School of Civil Engineering, Purdue University (765) 494-2215 wjweiss@purdue.edu *Corresponding Author* 

## JOINT TRANSPORTATION RESEARCH PROGRAM

The Joint Transportation Research Program serves as a vehicle for INDOT collaboration with higher education institutions and industry in Indiana to facilitate innovation that results in continuous improvement in the planning, design, construction, operation, management and economic efficiency of the Indiana transportation infrastructure. https://engineering.purdue.edu/JTRP/index\_html

Published reports of the Joint Transportation Research Program are available at: http://docs.lib.purdue.edu/jtrp/

## NOTICE

The contents of this report reflect the views of the authors, who are responsible for the facts and the accuracy of the data presented herein. The contents do not necessarily reflect the official views and policies of the Indiana Department of Transportation or the Federal Highway Administration. The report does not constitute a standard, specification or regulation.

1. Report No.	2. Government Accession No.	3. Recipient's Catalog No.		
FHWA/IN/JTRP-2013/28				
4. Title and Subtitle		5. Report Date		
		November 2013		
Electrical Testing of Cement-Based Material	s: Role of Testing Techniques, Sample			
Conditioning, and Accelerated Curing		6. Performing Organization Code		
7. Author(s)		8. Performing Organization Report No.		
Robert Spragg, Yiwen Bu, Ken Snyder, Dale I	Bentz, Jason Weiss	FHWA/IN/JTRP-2013/28		
9. Performing Organization Name and Address		10. Work Unit No.		
Joint Transportation Research Program				
Purdue University				
550 Stadium Mall Drive				
West Larayette, IN 47907-2051				
		11. Contract or Grant No.		
		SPR-3509/3657		
12. Sponsoring Agency Name and Address		13. Type of Report and Period Covered		
Indiana Department of Transportation		Final Report		
State Office Building		r mar neport		
Indianapolis IN 46204				
		14. Sponsoring Agency Code		
45 CumulamentameNatar				
Prepared in cooperation with the Indiana D	enartment of Transportation the Federal High	nway Administration and the National Institute		
of Standards and Technology.				
16. Abstract				
These projects examined the potential for using electrical testing on concrete as a potential surrogate for obtaining information on ion				
and fluid transport. Electrical measurements are particularly attractive for use in quality control as they are easy to perform, are				
performed rapidly, and can be directly related to fluid transport. This work describes now electrical resistance measurements should be				
corrected for geometry to obtain a geometr	y independent resistivity or conductivity. Furt	ther, this work reviews and discusses several		
bydration (activation energy) temperature effects on conduction ionic leaching and the role of temperature and leaching on perocity				

TECHNICAL REPORT STANDARD TITLE PAGE

hydration (activation energy), temperature effects on conduction, ionic leaching, and the role of temperature and leaching on porosity. The goal of this work is to provide an overview of the main factors that should be considered when conducting electrical property testing, when using electrical properties for quality control/quality assurance, or if using these materials for acceptance. As a part of this project a series of testing devices were purchased and provided to the INDOT district testing labs for the purpose of providing training and providing information on the variability associated with testing. A round robin study has shown that a coefficient of variation of 4.36 % was obtained leading to a within laboratory precision of 12.8 % and a multi-laboratory precision of 36.0 %. This work has shown that temperature can dramatically influence the resistivity. The work has shown that in general for a standard 100 mm x 200 mm test cylinder, the ratio of surface resistivity to uniaxial resistivity, specifically the factor k<sup>2</sup> 2 discussed in Section 5.1, is 1.9 for a homogenous material; however if the material is heterogeneous (due to drying or leaching) this value changes. This project has also illustrated the importance of ionic leaching. It was shown that accelerated curing requires temperature correction as well as control of ionic leaching. A direct correlation is discussed between electrical resistivity and the rapid chloride permeability test. At the current time, resistivity tests show promise in a quality control program, as a method of monitoring the variation associated with production. If used in this way, a trial batch could be used to develop target values, similar to that which is currently done with the maturity method. It is anticipated that an agency could eventually have the potential to use resistivity for mixture qualification; however, additional work is needed to correlate the resistivity with performance or service life models.

17. Key Words		18. Distribution Statement		
concrete, durability, nondestructive, electrical properties, resistivity, transport property testing		No restrictions. This document is available to the public through the National Technical Information Service, Springfield, VA 22161		
19. Security Classif. (of this report)	20. Security Classif. (of this	s page)	21. No. of Pages	22. Price
Unclassified	Unclassified	ł	23	

#### EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

#### ELECTRICAL TESTING OF CEMENT-BASED MATERIALS: ROLE OF TESTING TECHNIQUES, SAMPLE CONDITIONING, AND ACCELERATED CURING

#### Introduction

To improve the durability of concrete pavements, concrete bridge decks, and other transportation elements there has been an emphasis placed on developing test methods to measure the durability of concrete mixtures. Tests for durability have been slow in implementation since they are time consuming to perform and often have high equipment costs. As such, these tests have are not ideal for use in a quality control setting. This project examined the potential for using electrical testing on concrete as a potential surrogate for obtaining information on ion and fluid transport.

The interest in rapid electrical measurements is high since it uses economic testing equipment whose measurements can be completed in a very short amount of time (on the order of one minute per sample). While several groups have used electrical testing over the last century to measure properties, this study has worked on details that are needed for the development of a more comprehensive standard testing protocol. The testing procedure is relatively straightforward. As a part of SPR-3657: Rapid Method of Mixture Acceptance, Indiana Department of Transportation (INDOT) district testing engineers and their technicians were trained. However, the data interpretation and sample conditioning process appears to make standard development a bit more challenging, especially when accelerated curing is used, as discussed in this report.

The electrical resistivity of concrete is related to the resistivity of the pore solution, the porosity of the concrete, and the tortuosity of the pore network. With the development of portable units that can be taken into the field, rapid measurements that can take less than one minute are gaining increasing interest as a quality control or mixture acceptance test method. This project has investigated the variability of these test methods as well as factors affecting measurements, including moisture and degree of saturation, temperature, geometry, leaching pore solution, and high temperature conditioning. This work describes how electrical resistance measurements should be corrected for geometry to obtain a geometry-independent resistivity. This work has shown that sample conditioning can influence the pore solution properties and degree of saturation considerably and that these factors need to be accounted for to obtain accurate measures of transport properties. This report outlines each of these effects.

Many research studies have evaluated the relationship between resistivity and the rapid chloride permeability test (RCPT). The experimental fits from the various research studies do not match the relationship from first principles, but a reasonable agreement is noted. One important observation is that while typically low values from RCPT are considered characteristic of high quality concrete, this corresponds to higher measurements from resistivity tests.

#### Major Findings

• This work has indicated that geometry correction factors are needed to convert resistance measurements into the geometry-independent value for resistivity or conductivity.

- This work has shown that for the uniaxial cylinder test a coefficient of variation of 4.4% was obtained, leading to a within-laboratory precision of 12.4% and a multi-laboratory precision of 37.38%.
- This work has shown that temperature can dramatically influence resistivity. A correction for measurements is needed when the sample is a temperature other than the reference temperature. This can substantially influence the results, and a correction factor has been proposed that is based on the pore solution composition.
- This work has shown that the degree of saturation can dramatically influence resistivity. A saturation function is proposed that accounts for drying as well as the concentration of pore solution.
- The work has confirmed that, in general, for a standard 100 × 200 mm test cylinder, the ratio of surface resistivity to uniaxial resistivity is 1.8 to 1.9 for a homogenous material; however, if the material is heterogeneous (due to drying or leaching), this value changes.
- This project has also illustrated the importance of ionic leaching. Specifically, when stored in lime, saturated water alkalis and hydroxide ions can leach from the pore solution into the surrounding pore solution. Additionally, the report discusses how ionic leaching would impact different concretes differently.
- It was shown that accelerated curing requires testing temperature correction and curing temperature correction. This leaching problem is also a temperature-related process, so specimens stored in lime water at different temperatures will show drastically different resistivity measurements, due in part to ionic leaching.
- A direct correlation is discussed between electrical resistivity and the rapid chloride permeability.

#### Implementation

The following suggestions are provided for implementation.

- Resistivity tests have the potential to be used as a mixture qualification tool. However, performance limits will need to be established for various INDOT applications. These can be based on historical performance or service life simulation.
- Resistivity tests can be used to replace RCPT testing, which could save INDOT money in terms of testing costs and could enable testing to be performed in district testing laboratories.
- It is recommended that resistivity testing be added to proficiency testing.
- It appears that INDOT should consider the specification of a formation factor for qualifying mixtures, which can be obtained from resistivity measurement normalized by the pore solution resistivity for a vacuum saturated sample. The pore solution can be determined using a calculation from the chemistry of the cement. Electrical measurements can be simultaneously performed using sealed specimens and this information can be used for quality control testing.

It is suggested that INDOT consider using the resistivity test as a quality control tool and mixture. Resistivity has been shown to be highly dependent on the paste content and water content in a concrete mixture, both of which are related to long-term durability. It is recommended that sealed resistivity measurements be conducted as a part of mixture qualification. Resistivity targets could be established to account for production variability and used to establish quality control limits. For this application, the use of a sealed specimen would be recommended.

### CONTENTS

1.	INTRODUCTION	1
2.	BACKGROUND.      2.1 Electrical Measurements in Porous Materials      2.2 Pore Solution in Cementitious Systems      2.3 Microstructural Factors: The Formation Factor      2.4 Nernst-Einstein Relationship.      2.5 Additional Considerations	1 1 3 3 3
3.	HISTORY OF ELECTRICAL MEASUREMENTS IN CEMENTITIOUS SYSTEMS	4
4.	TESTING PROCEDURES.	4
5.	GEOMETRY EFFECTS	4 5 6 7
6.	VARIABILITY	8 8 8
7.	ADDITIONAL FACTORS.7.1 Degree of Saturation7.2 Testing Temperature7.3 Leaching of Alkalis from Pore Solution7.4 Microstructure Function.7.5 Aging Function: Activation Energy of Hydration7.6 Early Age Considerations.	9 9 10 11 11 11 12
8.	TEST CORRELATIONS8.1 Correlation with Mixture Characteristics8.2 Correlation with Diffusion Measurements8.3 Correlation with the Rapid Chloride Permeability Test	12 12 13 13
9.	APPLICATIONS9.1 Mixture Qualifications9.2 Use as a Quality Control Tool9.3 Cost Comparison	15 15 15 15
1(	). SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS	15
11	. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS AND DISCLAIMER	16
R	EFERENCES	16
С	OMPLETED DURING THIS PROJECT	19

### LIST OF TABLES

Table 6.1 Precision indices for the surface and uniaxial resistivity test, described in (34)	8
Table 8.1 Performance limits from the RCPT, along with equivalent resistivity values of a saturated system, from (5)	15
Table 9.1 Costs comparison of rapid chloride permeability test (RCPT) and surface resistivity, reproduced from Rupnow and Icenogle (38)	15

### LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 2.1 Schematic highlighting the parameters used to describe electrical measurements in porous materials for (a) resistivity of the pore solution (b) porosity and (c) connectivity, reproduced from (5).	1
Figure 2.2 Screenshot of the pore solution conductivity calculator (11), available at http://concrete.nist.gov/poresolncalc.html.	2
Figure 4.1 Common testing geometries used on standard 100 mm $\times$ 200 mm test cylinders in the (a) surface and the (b) uniaxial configurations, reproduced from (5).	5
Figure 4.2 Examples of embedded sensors that have been reported in literature by (a) Castro et al. (43) and by (b) Weiss (41).	5
Figure 5.1 Electrical measurements, described in (20), conducted on sealed replicate specimens showing (a) resistance measurements (made without geometric correction) that differ by orders of magnitude and (b) the resistivity corrected for geometry. Error bars represent the standard deviation of three specimens.	6
Figure 5.2 Schematic of the surface resistivity test being conducted on a test cylinder, reproduced from (5).	6
Figure 5.3 Schematic of the uniaxial resistivity test being conducted on a test cylinder, reproduced from (5).	7
Figure 5.4 Configuration for the measurement of (a) Rtop sponge and (b) Rbottom sponge, reproduced from (5).	7
Figure 5.5 Schematic of the embedded configuration in a modified 150 mm $\times$ 300 mm test cylinder, reproduced from (5). (HDPE = high density polyethylene).	7
Figure 6.1 Variability between measurements on a Class C concrete distributed at a late age (greater than 90d), in (a) surface and (b) uniaxial configuration. Error bars represent a standard deviation for 3 specimens and figures are overlaid with precision indices discussed in Section 6.1, reproduced from (5).	9
Figure 6.2 Variability between measurements on a Class C concrete distributed at an early age (less than 7d), in (a) surface and (b) uniaxial configuration. Error bars represent a standard deviation of 3 specimens and figures are overlaid with precision indices discussed in Section 6.1, reproduced from (5).	9
Figure 7.1 Influence of specimen temperature on measured resistivity. Dashed lines indicate a correction using an activation energy of conduction of 22 kJ/mol, error bars represent a standard deviation of 3 samples, reproduced from (5).	10
Figure 7.2 Ratio of resistivity at a reference temperature of 23 °C to the measured resistivity at a different testing temperature for a series of different activation energies of conduction, <i>Ea-cond</i> , and specimen temperatures, reproduced from (5).	10
Figure 7.3 Electrical measurements conducted on a Class C concrete stored in lime saturated water (standard curing) and in artificial pore solution using a solution to sample volume ratio of 2.0. Error bars represent the standard deviation of three specimens, reproduced from (5).	11
Figure 7.4 Age multiplier, $\gamma$ , for a series of different activation energies of hydration, <i>Ea-hyd</i> , and specimen temperatures, reproduced from (5).	12
Figure 8.1 Influence of water-to-cementitious materials ratio on electrical resistivity of a type I OPC mortar, tested at 28 d, from (84).	12
Figure 8.2 Data from Castro et al. (43), showing electrical measurement dependence on (a) water-to-cementitious materials ratio at 7 d, (b) paste content within the first 2 d and (c) use of chemical admixtures for concrete mixtures.	13
Figure 8.3 Formation factor obtained for measurements on a Class C concrete that are uncorrected. For reference, the formation factor obtained from the ionic diffusion test using the SIMCO Stadium approach is shown as a dotted line with a 3 standard deviation variation, from (5).	14
Figure 8.4 Formation factor obtained for measurements on a Class C concrete that are corrected using the approach described previously. For reference, the formation factor obtained from the ionic diffusion test using the SIMCO Stadium approach is shown as a dotted line with a $\pm$ 3 standard deviation, from (5).	14
Figure 8.5 Correlation between rapid chloride permeability (total charge passed over 6 h) and resistivity, from (5).	14

#### 1. INTRODUCTION

There has been substantial recent emphasis placed on assessing the transport properties of the concrete used in transportation infrastructure. Several groups have sought test methods to assess the quality of concrete, however traditional transport test methods are difficult to implement due to their significant preparation, conditioning, and testing times.

This has led to a special interest in rapid electrical measurements. Rapid electrical tests utilize economical testing equipment and can be completed in a short amount of time, on the order of one minute per test. While electrical tests show great potential, there are several technical challenges that need to be addressed to ensure consistent results.

This study has worked toward the development of a standard testing protocol for measuring the resistivity of concrete, whose results would allow for the interpretation of the transport (diffusion) properties of a particular mixture. The testing procedure is straightforward, and as a part of SPR-3657: Rapid Method of Mixture Acceptance, INDOT district testing engineers and their technicians were trained and provided with the equipment and tools to conduct these tests. This included a training session co-hosted by the Joint Transportation Research Program and the Office of Materials Management in January 2013, and a software tool to assist with data analysis (1). A short video abstract was also completed to help provide context to resistivity testing of concrete and how this can serve to improve the quality of concrete used to make transportation infrastructure (2).

While electrical resistivity tests show great potential, there are several technical challenges that must be addressed to ensure consistent results. These challenges are related to sample conditioning and data interpretation, and are discussed in detail in this report and published research discussed as part of this research. Furthermore, while this report will highlight the industry adopted terminology of resistivity, typically given in units of ohms times meters ( $\Omega \cdot m$ ) there exists significant research and data throughout the last century that has used the term conductivity, typically given in units of Siemens per meter (S/m). These parameters, resistivity and conductivity, are simply the inverse of each other.

#### 2. BACKGROUND

#### 2.1 Electrical Measurements in Porous Materials

Electrical measurements in porous materials (like concrete) can be described using Equation 1:

$$\rho_T = \rho_o \cdot \frac{1}{\phi \beta} \tag{1}$$

where  $\rho_T$  is the total resistivity,  $\rho_o$  is the resistivity of the pore solution which is a function of the ions composition and concentration in solution,  $\phi$  is the porosity of the system that is accessible to fluids, and  $\beta$ is the connectivity of the pores in the system (3). A schematic of these different factors is shown in Figure 2.1. As discussed subsequently, the term  $I/\phi\beta$ is sometimes grouped into a single parameter, *F*, the formation factor (4).

One of the major assumptions of this law is that the solid skeleton is non-conductive, which is true for many types of rocks and cement materials (3). This assumption would be violated in materials containing steel reinforcement, steel fibers, or samples where lightweight aggregates are saturated with a low resistivity solution (6,7). In these cases, results should be interpreted carefully.

#### 2.2 Pore Solution in Cementitious Systems

The electrical conduction in cementitious materials occurs primarily through the fluid phase, i.e., the pore solution, as shown previously in Equation 1 and Figure 2.1a.

While this solution will start as the water used in the mixing process, as the water and cement react, the cement will release conductive ions into the pore solution. These ions are positively or negatively charged and are primarily: Potassium (K<sup>+</sup>), Sodium (Na<sup>+</sup>), Calcium (Ca<sup>2+</sup>), Hydroxide (OH<sup>-</sup>), and Sulfate (SO<sub>4</sub><sup>2-</sup>). However, the exact composition and concentration will depend on the chemistry of the cementitious materials, the amount of water initially added to the mixture, and the extent of the reacted materials, i.e., the degree of hydration of the cementitious materials.

Experimental techniques have been developed to determine the resistivity of the pore solution, (8), but this is time consuming to perform and is difficult at



**Figure 2.1** Schematic highlighting the parameters used to describe electrical measurements in porous materials for (a) resistivity of the pore solution (b) porosity and (c) connectivity, reproduced from (5).

#### **Engineering Laboratory** STATES OF

#### **Estimation of Pore Solution Conductivity**

The purpose of this form is to provide an estimate of the electrical conductivity (S/m) of the pore solution in a concrete based on the mixture proportions and achieved degree of hydration.

It is assumed that 75 % of the sodium and potassium initially present as oxides in the cement-based materials will be released into the pore solution. In the presence of silica fume, more alkalies are absorbed by the products of the pozzolanic reactions and "free" alkali ions are further reduced. This calculation only considers the alkali ions and their accompanying hydroxides and not others such as chlorides, etc.

Mixture Proportions						
	Material	Mass (kg or lb)	Na2O content (mass %)	K2O content (mass %)	SiO <sub>2</sub> content (mass %)	
	Water	245	Not applicable	Not applicable	Not applicable	
	Cement	658	0.35	0.77	Not applicable	
	Silica fume	0	0	0	0	
	Fly ash	0.0	0.2	0.2	50.0	
	Slag	0.0	0.2	0.5	Not applicable	
Esimated system degree of hydration (%): 70 Hydrodynamic viscosity of pore sclution relative to water: 1.0 Curing: Saturated  Sealed						
Compute       Estimated pore solution composition (M):         K+:       0.48         Na+:       0.33         OH-:       0.82         Estimated pore solution conductivity (S/m):       15.67         Effective water-to-cement ratio:       0.372         Free alkali ion factor:       0.75         Reset all values to defaults						
Software disclaimer This software was developed at the National Institute of Standards and Technology by employees of the Federal Government in the course of their official duties. Pursuant to title 17 Section 105 of the United States Code this software is not subject to copyright protection and is in the public domain. This software is an experimental system. NIST assumes no responsibility whatsoever for its use by other parties, and makes no guarantees, expressed or implied, about its quality, reliability, or any other characteristic. We would appreciate acknowledgement if the software is used. This software can be redistributed and/or modified freely provided that any derivative works bear some notice that they are derived from it, and any modified versions bear some notice that they have been modified.						
Privacy Statement/Security Notice   Disclaimer   FOIA         NIST is an agency of the U.S. Department of Commerce         Questions or Comments:						
		E-mail dale bentz@nist.gov				

Figure 2.2 Screenshot of the pore solution conductivity calculator (11), available at http://concrete.nist.gov/poresolncalc.html.

later ages due to the small volume of pore fluid available for analysis. Work in the late 1980's by Taylor developed a method to determine the concentration of ionic species in the pore solution based upon the chemistry, specifically the alkali content, of the cementitious materials (9). In 2002, Snyder et al. of the National Institute of Standards and Technology (NIST) developed a technique to determine the

resistivity of the pore solution using the concentration of different ionic species (10).

This approach was programmed into a web application by Bentz (11), which can be found at concrete. nist.gov/poresolutioncalc.html. A screenshot is shown in Figure 2.2. This website is especially powerful in that it allows the user to enter data from the cement's mill certificate and the anticipated mixture design to

nite: comprete.nist.gov.corescimatio.ntml

estimate the pore solution composition and conductivity for different concrete mixtures.

#### 2.3 Microstructural Factors: The Formation Factor

The resistivity of a saturated porous material depends strongly on two microstructural parameters: the porosity,  $\phi$ , and connectivity,  $\beta$ , of the system. As illustrated in Figure 2.1, the porosity is a term that describes the volume of pores in the system and the connectivity characterizes how these pores are connected through the three-dimensional system.

It is often difficult to separate these two terms, so literature often presents the product of these two terms together, whose inverse has been termed the Formation Factor. This relationship is shown in Equation 2:

$$\phi\beta = \frac{1}{F} \tag{2}$$

where  $\phi$  is the porosity,  $\beta$  is the connectivity, and *F* is the Formation Factor.

These parameters are *material properties*, which are independent of specimen size or shape, but are dependent on mixture characteristics such as the water-to-cementitious materials ratio, volume of paste, and degree of hydration (12-14). They can change as the system hydrates and ages, often by several orders of magnitude in typical cementitious systems (15).

#### 2.4 Nernst-Einstein Relationship

The porosity and connectivity, or the Formation Factor, are typically referred to as transport properties because they can be used to describe the diffusion of ionic species in porous materials. Diffusion is the process by which ions move through the pore solution due to differences in concentration, and is often considered the main transport mechanism for chloride ions in (saturated) cement-based materials.

The formation factor is related to the diffusion coefficient by what is known as the Nernst-Einstein Relationship (4). This is presented in Equation 3:

$$\frac{\rho_T}{\rho_o} = F = \frac{D_o}{D} \tag{3}$$

where  $\rho_T$  is the total resistivity,  $\rho_o$  is the resistivity of the pore solution, *F* is the Formation Factor,  $D_o$  is the self-diffusion coefficient which describes how different ionic species move through dilute solutions, and *D* is the bulk diffusion coefficient. The self-diffusion coefficient,  $D_o$ , can be determined for different ionic species (usually for a cation-anion pair), e.g., (16). For a chloride ion at 23 °C, a typical value for  $D_o$  is 1.9 ×  $10^{-9}$  m<sup>2</sup>/s (17).

#### 2.5 Additional Considerations

This section has discussed electrical measurements on porous materials that have been developed over the past century. Much of this knowledge has come from testing of rocks and ceramics, intentionally saturated with solutions of known resistivity (4,18). Resistivity tests of concrete have one glaring difference: the microstructure and pore solution in concrete are changing significantly over the concrete's lifetime, while those of rocks and ceramics are relatively constant.

In fact, the environmental conditions (or curing conditions) can significantly impact these changes in microstructure and pore solution. Past research has shown that sealed curing versus water curing can lead to a significantly different extent of reaction (degree of hydration), which will affect both the microstructure and the pore solution properties (19,20). Field structures are often thought of as being somewhere in between these two idealized curing conditions. Presuel-Moreno et al. have shown that storage in lime water versus storage in a 100% relative humidity chamber can lead to differences in electrical measurements (21). Spragg et al. have shown a significant dependence on the volume of solution surrounding the test specimen, which is likely related to the leaching of conductive alkali species from the pore solution into the surrounding storage solution (20). It has also been demonstrated by Bu et al. that this leaching of alkalis can influence the microstructure (22). Additionally, Weiss et al. showed a significance depending on the moisture content, although a simple correction can be applied (19). It should be noted that these factors will affect different concretes differently, as the alkali content of the cement, water-to-cementitious materials ratio and porosity, paste volume, and degree of hydration (age) will factor into the impact of these effects.

Historically, these factors have been combined into a single correction factor or a correction factor for hydration and conduction (23,24). However, this study has proposed a general equation to account for all of these factors on measurements of electrical resistivity at an equivalent age in cementitious systems in Equation 4:

$$\rho_{T_{ref}} = \rho_o^* \cdot F \cdot f(S) \cdot f(T_{test}) \cdot f(Leach) \cdot f(Microstructure) (4)$$

where  $\rho_{T_{ref}}$  is the resistivity at a reference temperature at an equivalent age of  $t_{eq}$ ,  $\rho_o^*$  is the resistivity of the pore solution at saturation, F is the Formation Factor, f(S)is a saturation function,  $f(T_{test})$  describes the effect of testing temperature on resistivity measurements, f(Leach) is a leaching function, and f(Microstructure)is a microstructure function. The equivalent age  $t_{eq}$  is a function of the time and temperature history, i.e., maturity or degree of hydration, and is discussed in Section 7.5.

The factors will be discussed in detail in Chapter 7, and serve to highlight the complexity of understanding the impact of curing on electrical measurements. The authors believe that for determining and properly comparing transport properties, these effects should be considered in standard test methods (5).

## 3. HISTORY OF ELECTRICAL MEASUREMENTS IN CEMENTITIOUS SYSTEMS

Electrical measurements of cementitious materials have been studied for nearly a century. In the 1920's, electrical measurements were used to determine time of set (25). Since the 1950's, many studies have focused on the use of electrical measurements as a method of characterizing the microstructure of cement-based materials. In 1955, Hammond and Robson showed resistivity measurements for a series of different cements, ranging from portland cement to high alumina cement (26). In the 1960's, the U.S. Navy was developing resistivity tests for concrete (27). The Portland Cement Association highlighted the age dependency and heterogeneous nature of cement paste, and showed that mortar resistivity could be predicted based upon measurements done from the paste (28). McCarter et al. studied the influence of mixture proportions, electrode configuration, and temperature (13,29,30). Gu et al. and Xie et al. developed equivalent circuit models that have led to our understanding of the electrical response across a wide-range of frequencies (14,31). Schiessel et al. showed that the frequency that should be used reduces over time, and changes in the response across multiple frequencies can be related to changes in the microstructure and moisture content (32). Christensen et al. were able to relate electrical properties to decreasing porosity as the cementitious materials hydrates, and were also able to highlight that using simple assumptions, an estimation of the diffusivity of ionic species, e.g., chloride ions, can be determined within reasonable accuracy (12).

In the 1980's, Whiting worked with the Strategic Highway Research Program (SHRP) to develop a test method that has since become known as the Rapid Chloride Permeability Test (RCPT) (33). Although it is a test that depends upon a specimen's electrical properties, it measures the total charge passed over a six hour period when a constant voltage is applied. The resistivity and total charge passed can be directly related, and is discussed further in Chapter 8. However, this test, while widely used, has numerous shortcomings which have been discussed in the literature, e.g., Spragg et al. (34). Most notable, are spurious results due to temperature (specimen heating) effects and microstructural changes due to the high voltages (35,36).

With the development of portable units that can be taken into the field, rapid resistivity measurements that can take less than one minute are gaining increasing interest. These measurements were first started by Millard (37). A recent study by Rupnow et al. has highlighted the significant cost savings of these rapid tests due to economical equipment, approximately 3,000 USD, and comparatively short sample preparation time (38). Previous work in the literature has focused on the variability of these test methods (34,39), factors affecting measurements, including: moisture and degree of saturation, temperature, geometry, pore solution, and conditioning (19,20,23,24,38,40–42).

This report has highlighted the use of these tests methods in the State of Indiana and the development of a standard test methodology for their use. While the testing procedure has been firmly established, an unexpected significant dependency on sample conditioning has been found.

#### 4. TESTING PROCEDURES

There currently exist three types of test methodologies for resistivity measurements of concrete. The first two, surface and uniaxial, are currently being considered for potential standardization through the American Association of State Highway and Transportation Officials and ASTM International. These tests have been used extensively in the literature and will be discussed further in this section.

Resistivity tests are a nondestructive test that can be performed on a wide-range of testing geometries. The most popular has been the use of standard 100 mm  $\times$  200 mm test cylinders. Figure 4.1 shows the use of (a) surface resistivity and (b) uniaxial resistivity tests on standard test cylinders.

Another configuration utilizes embedded sensors. These have been used extensively in the literature, e.g., (15,32,41,43-46). These are often sensors that can be placed directly into the fresh concrete and cast-in-place. Examples of these geometries are shown in Figure 4.2. These have the benefit of being able to be placed into a specimen that is then sealed and testing would not necessitate removal from a sealed condition and risk extensive loss of moisture. This would be ideal for the monitoring of sealed specimens.

#### 5. GEOMETRY EFFECTS

As discussed previously, *resistivity* is material property that is independent of specimen geometry and electrode configuration. However, the *resistivity* is determined from a test of *resistance*. This resistance must be corrected for specimen size and electrode configuration to determine the resistivity. This correction has traditionally been termed the geometry factor, denoted using k, and shown in Equation 5:

$$\rho = R \cdot k \tag{5}$$

where  $\rho$  is the resistivity, *R* is the measured resistance, and *k* is the geometry factor. These factors can be determined experimentally by comparing to measurement of a solution of known resistivity or numerically (*15,20,47*). The units of resistivity are typically ohm × length, where the ohm comes from the measure of resistance and the measure of length comes from the geometry factor.

If this correction is not done, resistance measurements can vary by orders of magnitude, as shown in Figure 5.1a. When the resistance is multiplied by the correct geometry factor, the different resistivity tests will show consistent results, as illustrated in



Figure 4.1 Common testing geometries used on standard 100 mm  $\times$  200 mm test cylinders in the (a) surface and the (b) uniaxial configurations, reproduced from (5).





(b)

Figure 4.2 Examples of embedded sensors that have been reported in literature by (a) Castro et al. (43) and by (b) Weiss (41).

Figure 5.1b, using different pieces of equipment (noted in the legend by the name of the manufacturer) and test geometries.

Figure 5.1 also highlights the importance of checking the test equipment against an unchanging reference at every use. Low batteries can produce errors in the measurements even before low battery indicators give a warning. An unchanging reference can simply be a circuit board with values of known resistance.

It should be noted that geometry factors are often developed using the assumption that the material being tested is homogenous. However, as discussed in Section 7.3, this is not always the case in cementitious systems. In cases where the system is not homogenous, the geometry factor can differ significantly, and will require additional analysis for proper comparison.

#### 5.1 Surface Configuration: Wenner Test

The surface resistivity test, often termed the Wenner test, was initially developed for use in soil testing by Frank Wenner at the National Bureau of Standards in the 1910's (48). A schematic of the four-point surface resistivity test applied to a concrete cylinder is shown in Figure 5.2.

In the development of the test method, an assumption of an infinite half-space was assumed, i.e., the spacing of the electrodes is much smaller than the depth of the material being measured ( $a \ll d,L$ ). If this criteria is satisfied, the geometry factor is given by  $\hat{k}_1$  in Equation 6:

$$\hat{k}_1 = 2\pi a \tag{6}$$



**Figure 5.1** Electrical measurements, described in (20), conducted on sealed replicate specimens showing (a) resistance measurements (made without geometric correction) that differ by orders of magnitude and (b) the resistivity corrected for geometry. Error bars represent the standard deviation of three specimens.

where *a* represents the spacing of the electrodes. Many commercial surface resistivity meters do this correction automatically.

However, when testing is conducted on a cylindrical concrete test specimen, the assumption of infinite-half space is not valid because of the small testing geometry and the large probe tip spacing that is required to prevent interferences with coarse aggregates (47,49,50). An additional factor is often needed to account for constricted flow in the material. Morris et al. (47) has shown, using finite element simulation, the magnitude of additional corrections needed when using surface resistivity tests on various cylindrical geometries. Spragg et al. (20) has fitted this data to present the factor termed  $\hat{k}_2$  in Equation 7:

$$\hat{k}_2 = 1.10 - \frac{0.730}{d_a} + \frac{7.34}{\left(\frac{d_a}{a}\right)^2} \tag{7}$$



Figure 5.2 Schematic of the surface resistivity test being conducted on a test cylinder, reproduced from (5).

where *a* represents the spacing of the electrodes, *d* is the diameter of the test cylinder. It should be noted that this correction is only when  $d/a \le 6.0$  and  $L/a \ge 6.0$ , where *L* is the length of the cylinder. For testing on a standard 100 mm × 200 mm test cylinder, this value ranges from 1.8 to 1.9.

Often times,  $\hat{k}_1$  is applied automatically by the resistivity meter before a number is displayed on the machine. In that case,  $k=1/\hat{k}_2$  should be applied. In the case that the resistivity meter simply shows the measured resistance, the geometry factor for a surface test is given by Equation 8:

$$k = \frac{\hat{k}_1}{\hat{k}_2} \tag{8}$$

It also worth noting that Equation 7 is only valid for a (spatially) homogeneous system, and shows good agreement when the material is indeed homogeneous. When the sample has heterogeneity, due to drying or chemical changes, additional corrections are needed. These will be discussed further in Chapter 7.

The surface resistivity test has gained popular usage by the Florida (51,52) and Louisiana (38,53) Departments of Transportation. Many sources in the literature advocate the use of this method because it can allow for measurements in-situ, but a dependence on geometry, degree of saturation, leaching of alkalis and ingress of deicing salts applied from deicing operations, temperature, and location of reinforcing steel, means that in-situ measurements should be interpreted carefully.

#### 5.2 Uniaxial Configuration

The uniaxial resistivity test is another resistivity configuration for use on a concrete specimen (13). A schematic of the uniaxial test is shown in Figure 5.3. This configuration typically consists of a set of plates



**Figure 5.3** Schematic of the uniaxial resistivity test being conducted on a test cylinder, reproduced from (5).

that are placed at the ends of the specimen with a conductive medium, typically a wet sponge or conductive gel, being used to create good electrical contact between the specimen and the electrodes.

This configuration has the benefit of a more uniform current distribution throughout the sample, and is not as dependent on surface characteristics. The geometry factor for this configuration is shown in Equation 9:

$$k = \frac{A}{L} \tag{9}$$

where A is the cross-sectional area of the specimen and L is the length of the specimen, or the distance between the plates.

One of the important assumptions of this test is that there is a good electrical connection between the test specimen and the electrodes, typically accomplished through the use of a conductive medium (54). This can be a conductive gel, a wet paper towel, or a saturated sponge (34,55,56). In some cases, these elements have an associated resistance. There has been a correction proposed to the measured resistance, to correct for the resistance of the sponges, shown in Equation 10 (for resistors in series) (54):

$$R = R_{measured} - R_{top \ sponge} - R_{bottom \ sponge} \qquad (10)$$

where *R* is the resistance used in Equation 5,  $R_{measured}$  is the measured resistance of the top sponge, specimen, and bottom sponge, and  $R_{top \ sponge}$  and  $R_{bottom \ sponge}$  are the resistance of just the top and bottom sponge, respectively. When measuring the resistance of each sponge, it is important to use the pressure that each sponge sees during the resistivity test. An example is shown in Figure 5.4.



**Figure 5.4** Configuration for the measurement of (a)  $R_{top \ sponge}$  and (b)  $R_{bottom \ sponge}$ , reproduced from (5).

#### 5.3 Embedded Configuration

The last configuration is the embedded configuration. While the literature has had many successful variants of the embedded sensor, one that has shown particular promise is a set of stainless steel rods in a standard 150 mm  $\times$  300 mm test cylinder, shown here in Figure 5.5.

This particular configuration has been described elsewhere in the literature, e.g., (20,43).

For this configuration, the geometry factor often needs to be determined numerically or experimentally. The experimental determination can be done using a



Figure 5.5 Schematic of the embedded configuration in a modified 150 mm  $\times$  300 mm test cylinder, reproduced from (5). (HDPE = high density polyethylene).

solution of known conductivity, such as potassium chloride whose conductivity is presented in many chemistry or physics handbooks, e.g., (16). It is worth noting that a solution of significantly low resistivity, i.e., higher concentration, should be used, as high resistivity solutions can introduce spurious results.

#### 6. VARIABILITY

The variability associated with test methods on cement-based materials arises from many factors. In general, the total variation can be explained by Equation 11, as discussed in (57):

$$\sigma_{total} = \sqrt{\sigma_{machine}^2 + \sigma_{operator}^2 + \sigma_{material}^2 + \sigma_{production}^2 + \sigma_{curing}^2}$$
(11)

where the subscripts denote variation from the testing machine, test operator, material variability, production, and curing conditions between laboratories, respectively. Using a series of measurements from the laboratory, values for machine, operator, and material variability were calculated as 1.7%, 1.8%, and 3.4%, respectively. This matches studies by Poursaee et al. (45), Rupnow et al. (38), and Spragg et al. (34) which have shown the combined variation of machine, operator, and material has a coefficient of variation of approximately 3% to 4%. This variability is typically thought of as the repeatability of the measurements.

The variation due to production is also included in total variation. This could be assessed by variation of the electrical measurement assessed on different batches with the same nominal design over a period of time. Data discussed by Spragg from an Indiana paving contractor, during the summer of 2012, measured electrical resistivity before testing beams for flexural strength (5). The total coefficient of variation that was measured was 11.0%. If Equation 11 is used to calculate the production variability, using values of machine, operator and material variability discussed previously, a production variation of 10.2% can be determined. For a frame of reference, during the same time period, this contractor had a variation in water-to-cementitious materials ratio of 3.5% and a variation in measured flexural strength of 5.9%.

#### **6.1 AASHTO Round Robin**

A fourteen laboratory round robin evaluation for the development of precision statements was conducted in 2011 (34,39). The data was used to calculate the within-laboratory and multi-laboratory coefficient of variation which allowed for the development of the precision statement, according to ASTM C670-10 (58).

The within-laboratory and multi-laboratory precision indices for the surface and uniaxial test are shown in Table 6.1, as determined by Spragg et al. (34). It is worth noting that these values are slightly higher than the report that was prepared detailed from that part of the study, but were prepared to remain consistent with

TABLE 6.1 Precision indices for the surface and uniaxial resistivity test, described in (34)

Testing Method	Within-laboratory	Multi-laboratory
Uniaxial resistivity	12%	37%
Surface resistivity	13%	35%

the uniaxial indices and under the advisement of the Purdue Statistical Consulting Service.

The precision indices can be interpreted as the difference between the average of measurements from each test method. For example, the within-laboratory precision for uniaxial resistivity of 12% means that for any two properly conducted tests in the same laboratory, the difference between them should not be more than 12% of their composite average. With a multi-laboratory index of 37%, the difference between any two properly conducted tests in different laboratories should not be more than 37% of their composite average. This can be compared to an RCPT test, which has a multi-laboratory precision index of 51% (59).

It is also worth noting that specimens in this round robin were distributed at an age of 14 d, then cured further and tested in the participating laboratories, up to ages of 91 d. Moreover, the curing condition was potentially not as one may have expected, i.e., temperature was allowed to vary, laboratories were allowed to use 100% RH curing rooms or tanks of lime water, some laboratories used curing tanks and others used buckets. All of these factors have been shown to influence resistivity measurements (20).

The coefficients of variation reported in this study were a within-laboratory index of 4.36% (which includes variation due to machine, operator, and material) and a multi-laboratory index of 13.22%. As all of the 14 mixtures were made from a single batch of that mixture, there was no production variation. Using Equation 11, the variation due to different curing methodologies (i.e., lime water curing, moist curing room, variations in temperature) is 12.48%. This suggests that if the curing condition was fixed between laboratories, a much lower variation between laboratories would be expected.

#### **6.2 INDOT District Laboratories**

As part of SPR-3657, Purdue supplied two Class C concrete mixtures to INDOT district testing engineers and their technicians. Both of these mixtures were made at the Pankow Materials Laboratory at Purdue University, using local ready-mix suppliers.

The first of the concrete mixtures was distributed at an age of 90 d. Subsequent resistivity measurements were performed by district laboratories, using both the uniaxial and surface configurations, at ages indicated on the x-axes of Figure 6.1. The figures are overlaid with the precision indices for within laboratory



**Figure 6.1** Variability between measurements on a Class C concrete distributed at a late age (greater than 90d), in (a) surface and (b) uniaxial configuration. Error bars represent a standard deviation for 3 specimens and figures are overlaid with precision indices discussed in Section 6.1, reproduced from (5).



**Figure 6.2** Variability between measurements on a Class C concrete distributed at an early age (less than 7d), in (a) surface and (b) uniaxial configuration. Error bars represent a standard deviation of 3 specimens and figures are overlaid with precision indices discussed in Section 6.1, reproduced from (5).

(shown using hollow circles) and multi-laboratory variation (shown with dashed lines). It can be seen that when multiple labs test specimens distributed at a late age, the variation is well below that allowed for multi-laboratory, and in many cases is lower than within-lab variation. This suggests that variation due to curing, as discussed above, is significant and should be controlled.

The second concrete mixture was distributed less than 7 d after casting to the district testing offices, with districts subsequently reporting resistivity measurements at ages indicated on the x-axes of Figure 6.2. It is noted that higher variation is seen in the specimens distributed at an earlier age Figure 6.2.

#### 7. ADDITIONAL FACTORS

#### 7.1 Degree of Saturation

The impact of the degree of saturation on resistivity measurements of porous materials has been studied by a series of researchers (28,32,42,44,60). Weiss et al. proposed a correction, or a saturation function, that would allow for the resistivity at any level of saturation to be corrected to a comparative measurement at a saturated state (19). This is a power law correction, shown here in Equation 12:

$$f(S) = S^m \tag{12}$$

where S is the degree of saturation (ranging from 0 at a completely dry state to 1 at full saturation) and m is a fitting coefficient that has been shown to range from 3.0 to 5.0 (19). This fitting parameter has been shown to relate to the connectivity of the fluid phase and pore solution and its ionic strength during drying, and more information is available in the literature (19). This exponent can also be determined experimentally, by saturating a specimen and taking electrical and mass measurements as it dries.

It is also worth noting that curing in a lime water bath or in a humidity room does not guarantee that a concrete remains in a saturated condition. This should be evaluated in the cases of high-performance concretes where the capillary porosity becomes disconnected (61).

Furthermore, measurements on air-entrained concretes should be interpreted carefully. It is often thought the air-entrained pores are not filled with water, even when stored under water (62). A recent technical note by Bu et al. evaluated an air-entrained concrete with a fresh air-content of 6.2% and total porosity of 18.5%, with respect to saturation (63). If the assumption is made that even half of the air entrained voids are empty, the degree of saturation can be calculated as 0.83. Using this saturation function correction, it is possible that resistivity measurements would be up to twice as high as in a completely saturated system.

#### 7.2 Testing Temperature

Temperature can significantly influence the measured resistivity, with higher temperatures leading to lower resistivity values, as demonstrated in Figure 7.1.

Early work focused on a linear correction at different temperatures, (13), but more recently literature has used an activation-energy-based exponential relationship presented in Equation 13 (64).

$$\frac{\rho_{T_{ref}}}{\rho} = \exp\left[\frac{\mathbf{E}_{\mathrm{a-cond}}}{R}\left(\frac{1}{T} - \frac{1}{T_{ref}}\right)\right]$$
(13)

where  $\rho_{T_{ref}}$  is the resistivity at the absolute reference temperature  $T_{ref}$ , usually 23 °C in the United States,  $\rho$ is the resistivity at absolute temperature T,  $E_{a-cond}$  is the parameter described as the activation energy of conduction, and R is the universal gas constant [8.314 J/(mol·K)]. Values of this ratio for ranges of  $E_{a-cond}$  that are reported in the literature are shown in Figure 7.2. It should be noted that this equation differs from the equation that describes the influence of temperature on hydration rate, see Section 7.5, by a



**Figure 7.1** Influence of specimen temperature on measured resistivity. Dashed lines indicate a correction using an activation energy of conduction of 22 kJ/mol, error bars represent a standard deviation of 3 samples, reproduced from (5).

negative sign that will appear in front of the activation energy (since higher temperatures produce faster hydration but lower values of resistivity).

It should be noted that a lower activation energy of conduction corresponds to a measure that is less temperature-dependent. Experimental measurements conducted by the authors on solutions with high ionic concentration exhibit a lower activation energy of conduction.

A few observations should be noted regarding temperature corrections. First, the activation energy of conduction is not related to the activation energy of hydration, as these two parameters describe two distinctly different temperature phenomena. The activation energy of hydration, discussed in Section 7.5, describes the influence of temperature on the hydration rate of cementitious materials. The activation energy of conduction describes the influence of temperature on resistivity measurements, since the pore solution becomes more conductive at higher temperatures. Secondly, literature has reported that in the narrow temperature range of 22.7 °C to 24.4 °C (the range specified by the standard test method), temperature is not an important factor in resistivity measurements (53). However, larger temperature variations are typically seen in practice. The use of an exponential approach using an activation energy of 23 kJ/mol in this temperature range is consistent with that finding, as the temperature factor for this range varies from 0.99 to 1.04, which is within the variability seen by a single operator (34,39). However, beyond this range from 10 °C to 40 °C, both of which could be temperature ranges experienced on a jobsite or in an uncontrolled laboratory, the resistivity can vary from half to one and half times the expected value at a reference temperature, as shown in the vertical axis in Figure 7.2.



**Figure 7.2** Ratio of resistivity at a reference temperature of 23 °C to the measured resistivity at a different testing temperature for a series of different activation energies of conduction,  $E_{a-cond}$ , and specimen temperatures, reproduced from (5).

#### 7.3 Leaching of Alkalis from Pore Solution

For quite some time, the dissolution of the reaction product calcium hydroxide (CH in cement chemistry notation) in plain water has been recognized, which is primarily driven by the difference in concentration between the concrete and the storage solution. This concentration difference can cause leaching of CH, increase in porosity and reduction in strength (65). For this reason, curing in lime-saturated water has been suggested for many years, e.g., (66).

However, electrical measurements also depend most strongly on the sodium, potassium, and hydroxide ions in the pore solution, as discussed in Section 2.2. Storage in lime saturated water, which is currently done and suggested by the draft standards, can cause differences in concentration in the alkalis in the pore solution and storage solution. This can lead to the diffusion of alkalis out of the test specimen and into the storage solution to attempt to equalize the concentration. This effect has been noted in the field of Alkali-Silica Reaction research (67-69), and work is currently underway to more rigorously describe the impact on electrical measurements. Initial measurements suggest that the pore solution resistivity can vary by 80%depending on curing condition (70).

Alkali leaching phenomenon presents a few challenges as it relates to electrical measurements. First, leaching of alkalis can lead to the formation of a gradient of pore solution resistivity. Namely, the outer surface of the test cylinder will lose alkalis which will increase the resistivity of the pore solution while the inner core will remain at high concentration. This leads to the development of a material in-homogeneity, which will influence the measurements and the relationship between test geometries (5). Secondly, the leaching is a time dependent process that is influenced by the diffusivity of the material, curing temperature, and the alkali content of the pore solution. Because of this, it is difficult to describe the influence and impact on every type of concrete.

One possible methodology of reducing this leaching problem is to store the samples in an artificial pore solution that closely matched the pore solution of the concrete mixture (5). Initial results from this study, shown here in Figure 7.3, show that the lime water curing shows resistivity values that are 30% to 40% higher than storage in pore solution, which is consistent with leaching.

However, this technique does have some concerns. First, specimens cured in pore solution tend to show higher variation, as seen by the standard deviation error bars in Figure 7.3. This may be due to the formation of surface deposits that should be scraped away before testing. Bu et al. are also currently working to show that the alkali content of a mixture can influence the quality of hydration products (22). Furthermore, there are significant safety concerns for practitioners, as an artificial pore solution has a high alkali content and requires personal protective equipment (PPE) when using.



**Figure 7.3** Electrical measurements conducted on a Class C concrete stored in lime saturated water (standard curing) and in artificial pore solution using a solution to sample volume ratio of 2.0. Error bars represent the standard deviation of three specimens, reproduced from (5).

A study by Spragg et al. (70) that is currently in progress will present a possible correction for the pore solution that is based upon this leaching phenomena. However, the suggested methodology is the use of sealed specimens that can be corrected to saturated conditions using the saturation function (5).

#### 7.4 Microstructure Function

Curing temperature has direct effects on the microstructure of the concrete materials and as such would also influence the electrical measurements (71). Results have shown that accelerated curing at 45°C results in, on average, an 11.1% increase in porosity, a 17.5% increase in chloride diffusion coefficients and a 71.2% increase in moisture permeability in concrete specimens, compared to standard curing at 23°C. While temperature seems to be the apparent reason causing such microstructural differences, roots of these changes are suspected to be (1) the effect of temperature on the morphology of C-S-H (72,73), (2) the leaching of hydration products (74) and (3) the leaching from pore solutions of alkali ions, the concentration of which has been shown to have direct influence on the microstructure of cementitious materials (22). Further research is being done to evaluate the weighing of each of the three stated factors on the overall microstructural changed observed. Therefore, care needs to be taken when accelerated curing at higher temperature is combined with electrical measurements as quality control methods.

#### 7.5 Aging Function: Activation Energy of Hydration

The influence of temperature on the rate of chemical reactions has been studied since the 1890's, and for the last half-century the effects on temperature on portland cement systems has been studied (75,76). Early efforts evaluated a simple product of time and temperature, termed the Nurse-Saul Maturity Index, which assumed

a linear relationship between the rate of reaction and temperature. Freisleben-Hansen and Pedersen were able to bring the scientific study of chemical reaction kinetics to use in civil engineering and proposed the use of an exponential relationship (77), whose primary input is the activation energy.

The activation energy can be thought of as the minimum amount of energy that exists between a set of reactants and the energy barrier that allows a reaction to proceed (78). Use of the term activation energy assumes that the mechanism of the reaction remains the same over a range of temperatures and degrees of hydrations. The hydration of cement and supplementary cementitious materials does not satisfy these criteria and cannot be considered one of these systems. Thus, the term "apparent" activation energy is used. The use of an apparent activation energy to describe hydration of cementitious materials, termed here as  $E_{a-hyd}$ , is well documented in the literature and typical values for most cements are around 36 kJ/mol to 40 kJ/mol (79,80).

The temperature and the activation energy of hydration can be used with a time increment, as shown in Equation 14, to determine the equivalent age.

$$t_{equivalent} = \sum_{o}^{t} \exp\left[\frac{-E_{a-hyd}}{R}\left(\frac{1}{T} - \frac{1}{T_{o}}\right)\right] \cdot \Delta t$$
$$= \sum_{o}^{t} \gamma(T, E_{a-hyd}) \cdot \Delta t$$
(14)

where  $E_{a-hyd}$  is the parameter described as the apparent activation energy of hydration, R is the universal gas constant, T is the absolute temperature of the specimen, and  $T_o$  is an absolute reference temperature, taken as 23 °C (296 K) in the United States and  $\Delta t$  represents the calendar age of a specific time step, typically in days. For convenience, the exponential term can be consolidated to  $\gamma$ , which can be defined as the age multiplier and is dependent on the



**Figure 7.4** Age multiplier,  $\gamma$ , for a series of different activation energies of hydration,  $E_{a-hyd}$ , and specimen temperatures, reproduced from (5).

temperature, T, and the activation energy of hydration,  $E_{a-hyd}$ .

It should be noted that the age multiplier changes significantly at different temperatures and for different activation energies of hydration. For reference, Figure 7.4 shows the age multiplier for a range of standard activation energies of hydration for a wide range of temperatures. It should be noted that the age multiplier is function of activation energy and temperature, can vary with each time step, and should be applied to an incremental calendar time, not the total calendar time.

#### 7.6 Early Age Considerations

Electrical testing has often been used to determine time of setting, e.g., (25,81), as a jump has been observed in resistivity. Sant et al. showed that this jump is mostly due to increases in temperature due to heat of hydration (82).

Additionally, it has been shown that at early ages, the pore solution in cementitious systems can exhibit a marked jump in resistivity (20,83). It is believed that this occurs primarily due to consumption of sulfates and release of additional hydroxide ions into the pore solution, but more study is needed to understand these effects. As such, it is cautioned that resistivity measurements in the first 36 h be interpreted carefully.

#### 8. TEST CORRELATIONS

#### 8.1 Correlation with Mixture Characteristics

For a saturated concrete, resistivity measurements are primarily a function of the microstructure, and specifically the porosity and its connectivity. A relationship is seen between water-to-cementitious materials ratio and electrical resistivity, as discussed by Henkenseifken et al. (84). The data, which were tested on mortar specimens, have been reproduced in Figure 8.1, in terms of resistivity.



**Figure 8.1** Influence of water-to-cementitious materials ratio on electrical resistivity of a type I OPC mortar, tested at 28 d, from (84).



**Figure 8.2** Data from Castro et al. (43), showing electrical measurement dependence on (a) water-to-cementitious materials ratio at 7 d, (b) paste content within the first 2 d and (c) use of chemical admixtures for concrete mixtures.

Castro et al. conducted a study using concrete mixtures, and has shown a similar dependence on water-to-cementitious materials ratio, as well as paste fraction (43). That study also highlighted the minimal effects of chemical admixtures, such as water reducers and air entertainers, on resistivity measurements (43); accelerators and corrosion inhibitors, conversely, are known to have large impacts on both pore solution and concrete specimen resistivity (59). Their results have been reproduced here in terms of resistivity, shown in Figure 8.2.

#### 8.2 Correlation with Diffusion Measurements

In many cases, the results from a resistivity test are used as a method of assessing the transport properties, e.g., formation factor. Resistivity measurements are often preferred, as discussed previously, as they can be conducted much more rapidly than other test methods. However, other more robust test methods, e.g., an ionic diffusion test, have a series of inputs that allow for a more rigorous determination of true transport properties. A study by Spragg et al., available in (5), compared results from a resistivity test to an ionic diffusion test. The ionic diffusion test was a SIMCO Stadium approach, which uses a sealed cured specimen begins with a vacuum saturated specimen (85).

If the corrections discussed in Chapter 7 are neglected, and the measured resistivity is divided by the assumed resistivity of the pore solution resistivity at saturation, the apparent formation factor is obtained. This is shown in Figure 8.3, named the apparent formation factor.

The large differences in Figure 8.3 between the apparent formation factor measured from an ionic diffusion test and the resistivity indicate the need for the additional corrections proposed in Chapter 7.

For this study, the lime water and accelerated lime water specimens were assumed to have undergone leaching. For this mixture, Spragg approximated a linear relationship between the resistivity of the pore solution assuming no leaching and the equilibrium resistivity when the pore solution and the storage solution reach equilibrium (5). Using this approach, the resistivity of the pore solution was approximated to increase by a factor of nearly two due to leaching (5). The degree of saturation was measured at 90%. The pore solution-cured specimens had a zero leached fraction (based upon the approach taken by Spragg for a storage solution of pore solution) and were measured to have a degree of saturation of 90%. The sealed specimens had a zero leached fraction and were measured to have a degree of saturation of 74%. The vacuum saturated lime water specimens were assumed to be completely saturated (100% degree of saturation) with no leached fraction, as testing was performed 24 h after saturation was initiated. Lastly, the pore solution saturated specimens were assumed to be completely saturated, and the pore solution concentration was measured to be 1.6 times higher than the pore solution at saturation. This corresponds to a pore solution with twice the ionic strength, which upon oven drying and re-saturation with an artificial pore solution with the same ionic strength would lead to a solution in the pores that has double the ionic strength as the initial pore solution. When the corrections obtained in the previous section are used, the differences among the different curing conditions are reduced substantially, as shown in Figure 8.4. This results in a formation factor that is similar to the value provided from an ionic diffusion test.

## 8.3 Correlation with the Rapid Chloride Permeability Test

As mentioned previously, the rapid chloride permeability test (RCPT) is popular test that is commonly used to assess the chloride penetration resistance (59). This test involves monitoring the total charge passed across a two-inch (50 mm) thick specimen with a diameter of four-inches (100 mm) for a total of 6 h. First principles enable Ohms law and the relationship



Figure 8.3 Formation factor obtained for measurements on a Class C concrete that are uncorrected. For reference, the formation factor obtained from the ionic diffusion test using the SIMCO Stadium approach is shown as a dotted line with a  $\pm$  3 standard deviation, from (5).

between current and charge to be used to directly relate the total charge passed to the resistivity of the material. The ratio of voltage and resistance can be assumed to remain constant over the whole test period, and as the RCPT is a uniaxial test, the geometry factor can be given by the ratio of area to length. The test voltage of 60 V can be used to obtain  $\rho$ , which is expressed in units of  $\Omega$ ·m.

$$Q_{RCPT}[\text{coulombs}] = \int_0^{6hr} I \, dt = \frac{V}{\rho \cdot \frac{L}{A}} \int_0^{6hr} dt$$
$$= Q_{RCPT} = \frac{207000}{\rho[\text{ohm} \cdot \text{m}]}$$
(15)

Where  $Q_{RCPT}$  is the total charge passed over the 6 h time period, and  $\rho$  represents the resistivity of the material, in  $\Omega \cdot m$ . When using units of k $\Omega \cdot cm$ , the numerator of Equation 15 should be modified to 20700. While reduced here to a single factor, the numerator of Equation 15 accounts for the geometry of the RCPT test specimen (two inch thick, four inch diameter) and the total charge passed with a 60 V potential. This relationship doesn't account for secondary effects, namely sample heating which is seen for low resistivity concrete



**Figure 8.4** Formation factor obtained for measurements on a Class C concrete that are corrected using the approach described previously. For reference, the formation factor obtained from the ionic diffusion test using the SIMCO Stadium approach is shown as a dotted line with a  $\pm$  3 standard deviation, from (5).

(11) or an increase in resistivity seen as chloride binding occurs (86). An additional source of error between RCPT and resistivity measurements can be attributed to both leaching and saturation, as the resistivity is measured and then specimens are cut and vacuum saturated using tap water before the RCPT test is conducted.

Many research studies have evaluated the relationship between resistivity and RCPT results, although most have used an experimental relationship between resistivity and results from an RCPT, instead of first principles. These have been included in Figure 8.5, with the references available in the list of references, including (87–92).

While the experimental fits from the various research studies do not exactly match the relationship from first principles, a reasonable agreement is noted. Figure 8.5 has also included a variation that can be obtained from the precision of the RCPT test, which ASTM C1202-12 gives as 42% for a single operator (59). One important observation is that while typically low values from RCPT are considered characteristic of high quality concrete, this corresponds to higher measurements from resistivity tests.

Using the first principles relationship, values of resistivity that are equivalent to RCPT limits can be



Figure 8.5 Correlation between rapid chloride permeability (total charge passed over 6 h) and resistivity, from (5).

TABLE 8.1 Performance limits from the RCPT, along with equivalent resistivity values of a saturated system, from (5)

ASTM C1202 Classification <sup>1</sup>	Charge Passed (Coulombs) <sup>1</sup>	Resistivity (kOhm∙cm) <sup>2</sup>	
High	>4,000	<5.2	
Moderate	2,000-4,000	5.2-10.4	
Low	1,000-2,000	10.4-20.7	
Very low	100-1,000	20.7-207	
Negligible	<100	>207	

<sup>1</sup>From ASTM C1202-12.

<sup>2</sup>Calculated using first principles.

calculated, as RCPT is a test that many practitioners understand well (34). These limits are shown in Table 8.1, along with the classification from the RCPT standard (59). It is important to highlight that this would be resistivity of a saturated system, which would necessitate correction for saturation if resistivity were measured on sealed specimens.

#### 9. APPLICATIONS

#### 9.1 Mixture Qualifications

Resistivity tests have the potential to be used as a mixture qualification tool. However, with the test's dependence on specimen conditioning, the development of performance limits for surface resistivity has presented technical challenges. A potentially more reliable approach may be to specify the Formation Factor, or a resistivity measurement normalized by the pore solution resistivity. The pore solution can be estimated using the chemistry of the cement or by pore solution extractions, although the first may be more desirable because it does not require laboratory measurement. Electrical measurements on sealed specimens could be obtained, with subsequent determination of their degree of saturation. This would allow for correction to a saturated state using the saturation function, outlined in Section 7.1.

#### 9.2 Use as a Quality Control Tool

Another potential use of the resistivity test would be for use as a quality control tool. Resistivity has been shown to be highly dependent on the paste content and water content in a concrete mixture, both of which are of interest to a producer during the production stage of a concrete construction project. During the trial batch, resistivity measurements could be conducted. Upon subsequent approval of the trial batch, resistivity targets could be established using these resistivity measurements. The producer could then use these targets to ensure that production is similar or better than the approved trial batch.

For this application, the use of a sealed specimen would be suggested. This could be more desirable because of its simplicity and because it does not require

TABLE 9.1
Costs comparison of rapid chloride permeability test (RCPT) and
surface resistivity, reproduced from Rupnow and Icenogle (38)

Test Method	Initial Equipment Costs (2011 USD)	Technician Hours per Test	
Rapid chloride permeability test (RCPT,ASTM C1202)	18,000	8.0	
Surface resistivity	2,800	0.3	

a correction to account for leaching. However, in this case, it is important to prevent a specimen from drying to the atmosphere, so the use of a concurrent mass change criteria is also suggested.

#### 9.3 Cost Comparison

Resistivity has the potential to provide a considerable costs savings, once implemented. Much of this savings will depend ultimately on how the test is implemented. One application would be the replacement of the rapid chloride permeability test (RCPT), similar to what was done by the Louisiana Department of Transportation and Development (LA DOTD).

A cost analysis was conducted by Rupnow and Icenogle, summarized in Table 9.1, considering surface resistivity as a replacement for RCPT, for use in quality assurance testing (*38*). This study considered equipment costs, the number of technician hours for testing and preparation, and the cost per test. Furthermore, the study considered a technician hourly cost rate of 23.38 USD in 2011.

Rupnow and Icenogle describe the LA DOTD testing of 480 lots of structural concrete for quality assurance purposes in the average year. For the LA DOTD, a lot of structural concrete typically consists of 200 yd<sup>3</sup> of concrete. The authors showed that a total cost in a typical year for the RCPT test was approximately 108,000 USD, while the surface resistivity test was about 6,500 USD. This would equate to a savings of nearly 100,000 USD in the first year of testing (*38*).

Furthermore, while these values are presented for quality assurance testing, Rupnow and Icenogle have shown that when used in a quality control application, savings could be in excess of 1.5 million USD (*38*).

#### 10. SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS

These projects examined the potential for using electrical testing on concrete as a potential surrogate for obtaining information on ion and fluid transport. Electrical measurements are particularly attractive for use in quality control as they are easy to perform, are performed rapidly, and can be directly related to fluid transport. This work describes how electrical resistance measurements should be corrected for geometry to obtain a geometry-independent resistivity or conductivity. Further, this work reviews and discusses several factors that influence the resistivity that is measured including porosity, pore connectivity, the role of temperature on degree of hydration (activation energy), temperature effects on conduction, ionic leaching, and the role of temperature and leaching on porosity. The goal of this work is to provide an overview of the main factors that should be considered when conducting electrical property testing, when using electrical properties for quality control/quality assurance, or if using these materials for acceptance. As a part of this project a series of testing devices were purchased and provided to the INDOT district testing labs for the purpose of providing training and providing information on the variability associated with testing. A round robin study has shown that a coefficient of variation of 4.36% was obtained leading to a within laboratory precision of 12.8% and a multi-laboratory precision of 36.0%. This work has shown that temperature can dramatically influence the resistivity. The work has shown that in general for a standard 100 mm  $\times$ 200 mm test cylinder, the ratio of surface resistivity to uniaxial resistivity, specifically the factor  $\hat{k}_2$ discussed in Section 5.1, is 1.9 for a homogenous material; however if the material is heterogeneous (due to drying or leaching) this value changes. This project has also illustrated the importance of ionic leaching. It was shown that accelerated curing requires temperature correction as well as control of ionic leaching. A direct correlation is discussed between electrical resistivity and the rapid chloride permeability test. At the current time, resistivity tests show promise in a quality control program, as a method of monitoring the variation associated with production. If used in this way, a trial batch could be used to develop target values, similar to that which is currently done with the maturity method. It is anticipated that an agency could eventually have the potential to use resistivity for mixture qualification; however, additional work is needed to correlate the resistivity with performance or service life models.

#### 11. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS AND DISCLAIMER

The research described in this report was conducted as part of SPR-3509 and SPR-3657. The contents of this report reflect the views of the authors, who are responsible for the facts and the accuracy of the data presented herein. The contents do not necessarily reflect the official views or policies of the Indiana Department of Transportation, National Institute of Standards and Technology, or the Federal Highway Administration at the time of publication. This report does not constitute a standard, specification, or regulation.

Certain commercial products are identified in this paper to specify the materials used and procedures employed. In no case does such identification imply endorsement or recommendation by the National Institute of Standards and Technology or Purdue University, nor does it indicate that the products are necessarily the best available for the purpose. The experiments described in this study were conducted at the Pankow Materials Laboratory at Purdue University, and the authors are grateful for the support that has made its operation possible.

The authors appreciate the assistance of the Indiana Department of Transportation's District Testing Engineers and their staff in the assistance of collecting measurements. This includes, but is not limited to: Kurt Sommers, Omer Redden, Thomas Campanelli, and Michael Wilson, Crawfordsville District; Robert Dahman and Ken Barhydt, Fort Wayne District; Mike Nelson, Heather Holder, and Donna Sipes, Greenfield District; David Schelling and Rhonda Giggy, LaPorte District; Tony Zander, Ricky Harris, and Irina Goloschokin, Office of Materials Management; Dave Hamilton, Chris Bell, and Judy Janes, Seymour District; Brent Schmitt and Patty Arthur, Vincennes District. The authors would also like to express gratitude for the helpful discussions with the members of the study advisory committee: Tony Zander, Tommy Nantung, Tom Duncan, Mike Byers, and Ron Walker.

#### REFERENCES

- 1. Spragg, R., and J. Weiss. *Resistivity of Concrete: A* Spreadsheet Analysis Tool Developed for the Indiana Department of Transportation. 2013.
- 2. Spragg, R., Y. Bu, T. Morris, A. Zander, and J. Weiss. Resistivity Testing of Concrete: A Video Abstract. 2013.
- 3. Dullien, F. Porous Media: Fluid Transport and Pore Structure. Academic Press, San Diego, 1992.
- 4. Snyder, K. The Relationship between the Formation Factor and the Diffusion Coefficient of Porous Materials Saturated with Concentrated Electrolytes: Theoretical and Experimental Considerations. *Concrete Science and Engineering*, Vol. 3, No. 12, 2001, pp. 216–224.
- Spragg, R. The Rapid Assessment of Transport Properties of Cementitious Materials Using Electrical Methods. M.S.C.E. Purdue University, West Lafayette, Indiana, 2013.
- Castro, J., R. Spragg, and J. Weiss. Water Absorption and Electrical Conductivity for Internally Cured Mortars with a W/C between 0.30 and 0.45. *Journal of Materials in Civil Engineering*, Vol. 24, No. 2, 2012, pp. 223–231.
- Di Bella, C., C. Villani, N. Phares, R. Hausheer, and J. Weiss. Chloride Transport and Service Life in Internally Cured Concrete. Presented at the Structures Congress 2012, Chicago, 2012.
- Barneyback, S., and S. Diamond. Expression and Analysis of Pore Fluids from Hardened Cement Pastes and Mortars. *Cement and Concrete Research*, Vol. 11, No. 2, 1981, pp. 279–285.
- 9. Taylor, H. A Method for Predicting Alkali Ion Concentrations in Cement Pore Solutions. *Advances in Cement Research*, Vol. 1, No. 1, 1987, pp. 5–17.
- Snyder, K., X. Feng, B. Keen, and T. Mason. Estimating the Electrical Conductivity of Cement Paste Pore Solutions from OH, K, and Na Concentrations. *Cement and Concrete Research*, Vol. 33, No. 6, 2003, pp. 793–798.
- Bentz, D. A Virtual Rapid Chloride Permeability Test. Cement and Concrete Composites, Vol. 29, No. 10, 2007, pp. 723–731.
- Christensen, B., R. Coverdale, R. Olson, S. Ford, E. Garboczi, H. Jennings, and T. Mason. Impedance Spectroscopy of Hydrating Cement-based Materials: Measurement, Interpretation, and Application. *Journal*

of the American Ceramic Society, Vol. 77, No. 11, 1994, pp. 2789–2804.

- McCarter, W., M. Forde, and H. Whittington. Resistivity Characteristics of Concrete. *Proceedings of the Institution of Civil Engineers (London): Part 1—Design & Construction*, Vol. 71, 1981, pp. 107–117.
- 14. Gu, P., P. Xie, J. Beaudoin, and R. Brousseau. A.C. Impedance Spectroscopy (I): A New Equivalent Circuit Model for Hydrated Portland Cement Paste. *Cement and Concrete Research*, Vol. 22, No. 5, 1992, pp. 833–840.
- Rajabipour, F. Insitu Electrical Sensing and Material Health Monitoring in Concrete Structures. Ph.D. Purdue University, West Lafayette, Indiana, 2006.
- Dean, J., and N. Lange. Lange's Handbook of Chemistry. McGraw-Hill, New York, 1999.
- Yuan-Hui, L., and S. Gregory. Diffusion of Ions in Sea Water and in Deep-sea Sediments. *Geochimica et Cosmochimica Acta*, Vol. Vol. 38, No. 5, May 1974, pp. 703–714.
- Archie, G. The Electrical Resistivity Log as an Aid in Determining Some Reservoir Characteristics. *Transactions* of the American Institute of Mining, Metallurgical, and Petroleum Engineers, Vol. 146, No. 1, 1942, pp. 54–62.
- Weiss, J., K. Snyder, J. Bullard, and D. Bentz. Using a Saturation Function to Interpret the Electrical Properties of Partially Saturated Concrete. *ASCE Journal of Materials in Civil Engineering*, Vol. 25, No. 8, 2012, pp. 1097–1106.
- 20. Spragg, R., C. Villani, K. Snyder, D. Bentz, J. Bullard, and J. Weiss. Electrical Resistivity Measurements in Cementitious Systems: Observations of Factors that Influence the Measurements. *Transportation Research Record: Journal of the Transportation Research Board*, Vol. 2342, Concrete Materials, 2013, pp. 90–98. doi:10.3141/2342-11.
- 21. Presuel-Moreno, F., Y. Liu, and M. Paredes. Concrete Resistivity on the Apparent Surface Resistivity Measured via the Four-point Wenner method. Presented at the Corrosion 2009, 2009.
- 22. Bu, Y., and J. Weiss. Examining the Influence of Cement Alkali Content on the Microstructure, Electrical Resistivity, and Transport Properties of Cementitious Materials. In Progress, 2013.
- 23. Radlinski, M., J. Olek, and T. Nantung. Development and Application of Maturity Method for Prediction of Concrete's Resistance to Chloride Ion Penetration. *Transportation Research Record: Journal of the Transportation Research Board*, Vol. 2164, 2010, pp. 105– 112.
- 24. Sant, G., F. Rajabipour, and J. Weiss. The Influence of Temperature on Electrical Conductivity Measurements and Maturity Predictions in Cementitious Materials during Hydration. *Indian Concrete Journal*, Vol. 82, 2008, pp. 7–16.
- 25. Shimizu, Y. An Electrical Method for Measuring the Setting Time of Portland Cement. *Mill Section of Concrete*, Vol. 32, No. 5, 1928, pp. 111–113.
- Hammond, E., and T. Robson. Comparison of Electrical Properties of Various Cements and Concretes: I–II. *The Engineer*, Vol. 199, 1955, pp. 78–80.
- Henry, R. Water Vapor Transmission and Electrical Resistivity of Concrete. Publication Y-RO 11-01-01-025. U.S. Naval Civil Engineering Laboratory, Port Hueneme, California, Jul. 1964, p. 39.
- Monfore, G. The Electrical Resistivity of Concrete. Journal of the Portland Cement Association Research Development Laboratories, Vol. 10, No. 2, 1968.

- 29. McCarter, W., G. Starrs, and T. Chrisp. Electrical Conductivity, Diffusion, and Permeability of Portland Cement-based Mortars. *Cement and Concrete Research*, Vol. 30, No. 9, 2000, pp. 1395–1400.
- McCarter, W., G. Starrs, S. Kandasami, R. Jones, and M. Chrisp. Electrode Configurations for Resistivity Measurements on Concrete. *ACI Materials Journal*, Vol. 106, No. 3, 2009, pp. 258–264.
- 31. Xie, P., P. Gu, A. Zu, and J. Beaudoin. A Rationalized A.C. Impedance Model for the Microstructural Characterization of Hydrating Cement Systems. *Cement* and Concrete Research, Vol. 23, No. 2, 1992, pp. 359–367.
- 32. Schiessel, A., J. Weiss, J. Shane, N. Berke, T. Mason, and S. Shah. Assessing the Moisture Profile of Drying Concrete using Impedance Spectroscopy. *Concrete Science and Engineering*, Vol. 2, No. 6, 2000, pp. 106–116.
- Whiting, D. Rapid Determination of the Chloride Permeability of Concrete. Publication FHWA RD-81/119. Portland Cement Association, Skokie, Illinois, 1981, p. 174.
- 34. Spragg, R., J. Castro, T. Nantung, M. Paredes, and J. Weiss. Variability Analysis of the Bulk Resistivity Measured Using Concrete Cylinders. *Advances in Civil Engineering Materials*, Vol. 1, No. 1, 2012.
- 35. Julio-Betancourt, G., and R. Hooton. Study of the Joule effect on rapid chloride permeability values and evaluation of related electrical properties of concretes. *Cement and Concrete Research*, Vol. 34, No. 6, 2004, pp. 1007–1015.
- 36. Shane, J., C. Aldea, N. Bouxsein, T. Mason, H. Jennings, and S. Shah. Microstructural and Pore Solution Changes Induced by the Rapid Chloride Permeability Test Measured by Impedance Spectroscopy. *Concrete Science* and Engineering, Vol. 1, No. 2, 1999, pp. 110–119.
- Millard, S. Reinforced Concrete Resistivity Measurement Techniques. *Proceedings—Institution of Civil Engineers: Part 2: Research and Theory*, Vol. 91, No. 2, 1991, pp. 71–88.
- 38. Rupnow, T., and P. Icenogle. Evaluation of Surface Resistivity Measurements as an Alternative to the Rapid Chloride permeability Test for Quality Assurance and Acceptance. Publication FHWA/LA.11/479. Louisiana Department of Transportation, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, 2011, p. 68.
- 39. Paredes, M., N. Jackson, A. El Safty, J. Dryden, J. Joson, H. Lerma, and J. Hersey. Precision Statements for the Surface Resistivity of Water Cured Concrete Cylinders in the Laboratory. *Advances in Civil Engineering Materials*, Vol. 1, No. 1, 2012.
- 40. Nokken, M., and R. Hooton. Electrical Conductivity Testing. *Concrete International*, Vol. 28, No. 10, 2006.
- Weiss, J. Prediction of Early-Age Shrinkage Cracking in Concrete. Ph.D. Dissertation. Northwestern University, Evanston, Illinois, 1999.
- 42. Andrade, M., F. Bolzoni, and J. Fullea. Analysis of the Relation between Water and Resistivity Isotherms in Concrete. *Materials and Corrosion*, Vol. 62, No. 2, Feb. 2011, pp. 130–138.
- 43. Castro, J., R. Spragg, P. Kompare, and W. J. Weiss. *Portland Cement Concrete Pavement Permeability Performance*. Publication FHWA/IN/JTRP-2010/29. Joint Transportation Research Program, Indiana Department of Transportation and Purdue University, West Lafayette, Indiana, 2010. doi: 10.5703/1288284314244.
- 44. Rajabipour, F., J. Weiss, J. Shane, T. Mason, and S. Shah. Procedure to Interpret Electrical Conductivity Measurements

in Cover Concrete during Rewetting. *Journal of Materials in Civil Engineering*, Vol. 17, 2005, pp. 586–594.

- 45. Poursaee, A., and W. Weiss. An Automated Electrical Monitoring System (AEMS) to Assess Property Development in Concrete. *Automation in Construction*, Vol. 19, No. 4, 2010, pp. 485–490.
- 46. Raupach, M., and P. Schiessl. Monitoring System for the Penetration of Chlorides, Carbonation and the Corrosion Risk for the Reinforcement. *Construction and Building Materials*, Vol. 11, No. 4, Jun. 1997, pp. 207–214.
- 47. Morris, W., E. Moreno, and A. Sagues. Practical Evaluation of Resistivity of Concrete in Test Cylinders Using a Wenner Array Probe. *Cement and Concrete Research*, Vol. 26, No. 12, 1996, pp. 1779–1787.
- Wenner, F. A Method of Measuring Earth Resistivity. Bulletin of the National Bureau of Standards, Vol. 12, 1916, pp. 469–478.
- 49. Presuel-Moreno, F., A. Suares, and Y. Liu. *Characterization* of New and Old Concrete Structures Using Surface Resistivity Measurements. Publication BD546. Florida Atlantic University—Sea Tech Campus, Dania Beach, Florida.
- AASHTO TP95-11. Standard Method of Test for Surface Resistivity Indication of Concrete's Ability to Resist Chloride Ion Penetration. American Association of State Highway and Transportation Officials, Washington, D.C., 2011.
- Vivas, E., H. Hamilton, and A. Boyd. *Permeability of Concrete—Comparison of Conductivity and Diffusion Methods.* Department of Civil and Coastal Engineering, University of Florida, Gainesville, Florida, 2007, p. 238.
- 52. FM 5-578. Florida Method of Test for Concrete Resistivity as an Electrical Indicator of Its Permeability. Florida Department of Transportation, Tallahassee, Forida, 2004.
- 53. Rupnow, T., and P. Icenogle. Evaluation of Surface Resistivity Measurements as an Alternative to the Rapid Chloride Permeability Test for Quality Assurance and Acceptance—Implementation Report. Publication FHWA/ LA.13/496. Louisiana Department of Transportation, Baton Rouge, 2012, p. 48.
- 54. Newlands, M., M. Jones, S. Kandasami, and T. Harrison. Sensitivity of Electrode Contact Solutions and Contact Pressure in Assessing Electrical Resistivity of Concrete. *Materials and Structures*, Vol. 41, No. 4, 2008, pp. 621– 621–632.
- 55. Thomas, M. The use of conductive gel. Personal communication with W. J. Weiss, 2008.
- Shane, J. Electrical Conductivity and Transport Properties of Cement-based Materials Measured by Impedance Spectroscopy. Ph.D. dissertation, Northwestern University, Evanston, Illinois, 2000.
- 57. Pellinen, T. K., W. J. Weiss, T. Kuczek, and G. Dauksas. Comparison of Various INDOT Testing Methods and Procedures to Quantify Variability in Measured Bituminous and Concrete Properties. Publication FHWA/IN/ JTRP-2005/03. Joint Transportation Research Program, Indiana Department of Transportation and Purdue University, West Lafayette, Indiana, 2005. doi: 10.5703/ 1288284313159.
- ASTM C670. Standard Practice for Preparing Precision and Bias Statements for Test Methods for Construction Materials. ASTM International, West Conshohocken, Pennsylvania, 2010.
- 59. ASTM C1202. Standard Test Method for Electrical Indication of Concrete's Ability to Resist Chloride Ion

*Penetration.* ASTM International, West Conshohocken, Pennsylvania, 2012.

- 60. Weiss, W., J. Shane, A. Mieses, T. Mason, and S. Shah. Aspects of Monitoring Moisture Changes Using Electrical Impedance Spectroscopy. Presented at the Second Symposium on the Importance of Self Desiccation in Concrete Technology, 1999.
- 61. Sant, G., D. Bentz, and J. Weiss. Capillary Porosity Depercolation in Cement-based Materials: Measurement Techniques and Factors Which Influence Their Interpretation. *Cement and Concrete Research*, Vol. 41, No. 8, 2011, pp. 854–864.
- 62. Li, W., M. Pour-Ghaz, J. Castro, and J. Weiss. Water Absorption and Critical Degree of Saturation Relating to Freeze-Thaw Damage in Concrete Pavement Joints. *Journal of Materials in Civil Engineering*, Vol. 24, No. 3, 2012, pp. 299–307.
- 63. Bu, Y., R. Spragg, and J. Weiss. A Discussion of the Pore Volume in Concrete as Determined Using ASTM C642 and Vacuum Saturation. Submitted to *Advances in Civil Engineering Materials*, 2014.
- 64. Rajabipour, F., and J. Weiss. Linking Health Monitoring in Concrete Structures with Durability Performance Simulations. Presented at the ASCE Structures Congress, 2006.
- 65. Mindess, S., J. Young, and D. Darwin. *Concrete*. Prentice Hall, Upper Saddle River, New Jersey, 2003.
- 66. ASTM C511. Specification for Mixing Rooms, Moist Cabinets, Moist Rooms, and Water Storage Tanks Used in the Testing of Hydraulic Cements and Concretes. ASTM International, West Conshohocken, Pennsylvania, 2009.
- 67. Rogers, C., and R. Hooton. Reduction in Mortar and Concrete Expansion with Reactive Aggregates Due to Alkali Leaching. *Cement, Concrete and Aggregates*, Vol. 13, No. 1, 1991, p. 42.
- 68. Famy, C., K. Scrivener, A. Atkinson, and A. Brough. Influence of the storage conditions on the dimensional changes of heat-cured mortars. *Cement and Concrete Research*, Vol. 31, No. 5, 2001, pp. 795–803.
- 69. Rivard, P., M. Bérubé, J. Ollivier, and G. Ballivy. Decrease of Pore Solution Alkalinity in Concrete Tested for Alkali-silica Reaction. *Materials and Structures*, Vol. Vol. 40, No. 9, Oct. 2006, pp. 909–921.
- Spragg, R., Y. Bu, K. Snyder, D. Bentz, Y. Lu, and J. Weiss. Influence of Alkali Leaching on Resistivity Measurements in Cementitious Systems. In progress, 2013.
- 71. Bu, Y., R. Spragg, and J. Weiss. The Influence of Accelerated Curing on the Service Life Prediction of Chloride Ingress in Concrete Using a Nernst-Plank Approach. In progress, 2013.
- 72. Bentur, A., R. Berger, J. Kung, N. Milestone, and J. Young. Structural Properties of Calcium Silicate Pastes: II, Effect of Curing Temperature. *Journal of the American Ceramic Society*, Vol. 62, No. 7–8, 1979, pp. 362–366.
- Scrivener, K. The Effect of Heat Treatment of Inner Product C-S-H. *Cement and Concrete Research*, Vol. 22, No. 6, 1992, pp. 1224–1226.
- 74. Thomas, J., D. Rothstein, H. Jennings, and B. Christensen. Effect of Hydration Temperature on the Solubility Behavior of Ca-, S-, Al-, and Si-bearing Solid Phases in Portland Cement Pastes. *Cement and Concrete Research*, Vol. 33, No. 12, 2003, pp. 2037–2047.
- 75. Nurse, R. W. Steam Curing of Concrete. Magazine of Concrete Research, No. 2, 1949, pp. 79–88.
- 76. Saul, A. Principles Underlying Steam Curing of Concrete at Atmospheric Pressure. *Magazine of Concrete Research*, No. 6, 1951, pp. 127–135.

- 77. Freiesleben Hansen, P., and J. Pedersen. Maturity Computer for Controlled Curing and Hardening of Concrete. *Nordisk Betong*, Vol. 1, 1977, pp. 19–34.
- 78. Atkins, P., and J. de Paula. *Elements of Physical Chemistry*. Oxford University Press, New York, 2005.
- 79. Sant, G., and J. Weiss. Applications that Require a Correction Before the Maturity Concept is Applied. Presented at the RILEM International Conference "Microdurability 2008," Nanjing, China, 2008.
- Carino, N., and H. Lew. The Maturity Method: From Theory to Application. *Structures 2001: A Structural Engineering Odyssey*, pp. 1–19. doi: 10.1061/40558(2001)17.
- Calleja, J. Effect of Current Frequency on Measurement of Electrical Resistance of Cement Pastes. *Journal of the American Concrete Institute*, Vol. 24, No. 4, 1952, pp. 329– 332.
- 82. Sant, G., F. Rajabipour, P. Fishman, P. Lura, and J. Weiss. Electrical Conductivity Measurements in Cement Paste at Early Ages: A Discussion of the Contribution of Pore Solution Conductivity, Volume, and Connectivity to the Overall Electrical Response. Presented at the International RILEM Workshop on Advanced Testing of Fresh Cementitious Materials, Stuttgart, Germany, 2006.
- 83. De La Varga, I. Increased Fly Ash Volume and Internal Curing in Concrete Structures and Pavements. Ph.D. dissertation, Purdue University, West Lafayette, Indiana, 2013.
- 84. Henkensiefken, R., J. Castro, D. Bentz, T. Nantung, and J. Weiss. Water Absorption in Internally Cured Mortar Made with Water-filled Lightweight Aggregate. *Cement* and Concrete Research, Vol. 39, No. 10, 2009, pp. 883–892.
- 85. SIMCO Technologies. STADIUM LAB User Guide, V3.0. Mar. 2011.

#### COMPLETED DURING THIS PROJECT

- Spragg, R., J. Castro, T. Nantung, M. Paredes, and J. Weiss. Variability Analysis of the Bulk Resistivity Measured Using Concrete Cylinders. *Advances in Civil Engineering Materials*, Vol. 1, No. 1, 2012.
- Spragg, R., Villani, C., Snyder K., Bentz D., Bullard J., Weiss J. Factors That Influence Electrical Resistivity Measurements in Cementitious Systems. *Transportation Research Record: Journal of the Transportation Research Board*, Vol. 2342, 2013, pp. 90–98. doi: 10.3141/2342-113.
- Weiss, J., K. Snyder, J. Bullard, and D. Bentz. Using a Saturation Function to Interpret the Electrical Properties of Partially Saturated Concrete. *ASCE Journal of Materials in Civil Engineering*, Vol. 25, No. 8, 2012, pp. 1097–1106.
- Spragg, R., C. Villani, A. Poursaee, K. Snyder, D. Bentz, and J. Weiss. Comparing Surface and Uniaxial Electrical Measurements in Layered Cementitious Composites. In progress, 2013.
- Spragg, R., Y. Bu, Y. Lu, K. Snyder, D. Bentz, and J. Weiss. Influence of Leaching on Resistivity Measurements in Cementitious Systems. In progress, 2013.
- Spragg, R., Y. Bu, C. Villani, D. Luo, K. Snyder, D. Bentz, and J. Weiss. Electrical Properties of Cementitious Systems:

- 86. Spiesz, P., and H. Brouwers. Influence of the Applied Voltage on the Rapid Chloride Migration (RCM) Test. *Cement and Concrete Research*, Vol. 42, No. 8, 2012, pp. 1072–1082.
- Ardani, A. Surface Resistivity Test Evaluation as an Indicator of the Chloride Permeability of Concrete. Publication FHWA-HRT-13-024. Federal Highway Administration, Turner-Fairbank Highway Research Center, 2013.
- Chini, A., L. Muszynski, and J. Hicks. *Determination of* Acceptance Permeability Characteristics for Performance-Related Specifications for Portland Cement Concrete. Publication BC 354-41. University of Florida, Gainesville, Florida, 2003, p. 162.
- 89. Kessler, R., R. Powers, E. Vivas, M. Paredes, and Y. Virmani. Surface Resistivity as an Indicator of Concrete Chloride Penetration Resistance. 2008 Concrete Bridge Conference, St. Louis, Missouri, May 4–7, 2008.
- 90. Ozyildirim, H. Laboratory Investigation of Lightweight Concrete Properties. Publication FHWA A/VCTIR 11-R17. Virginia Center for Transportation Innovation and Research, Charlottesville, Virginia, 2011.
- 91. Ramezanianpour, A. A., A. Pilvar, M. Mahdikhani, and F. Moodi. Practical Evaluation of Relationship between Concrete Resistivity, Water Penetration, Rapid Chloride Penetration and Compressive Strength. *Construction and Building Materials*, Vol. Vol. 25, No. 5, May 2011, pp. 2472–2479.
- 92. Slavador, M., C. Na, H. Nassif, and F. Corso. Effect of Accelerated Curing on Surface Resistivity and Rapid Chloride Permeability of High Performance Concrete. Washington, D.C., 2013.

An Analysis of the Effects on Conditioning Procedures. In progress, 2013.

- Bu, Y., Spragg, R., Weiss, J. The Influence of Accelerated Curing on the Service Life Prediction of Chloride Ingress in Concrete Using a Nernst-Plank Approach. In progress, 2013.
- Bu, Y., Weiss, J. Examining the Influence of Cement Alkali Content on the Microstructure, Electrical Resistivity, and Transport Properties of Cementitious Materials. In progress, 2013.
- Spragg, R., Y. Bu, T. Morris, A. Zander, and J. Weiss. *Resistivity Testing of Concrete: A Video Abstract.* 2013. Available from http://youtu.be/rv1QniUvMhs as of 27 NOV 2013.
- Spragg, R., and J. Weiss. Resistivity of Concrete: A Spreadsheet Analysis Tool Developed for the Indiana Department of Transportation. 2013.
- Draft Standard Method of Test for the Uniaxial Resistivity of a Concrete Cylinder. Submitted to the American Association of State Highway and Transportation Officials, Washington, D.C., 2013.
- Resistivity Training Session co-sponsored by Purdue Civil Engineering and the Office of Materials Management in January 2013, detailed here: https://engineering.purdue.edu/ JTRP/news/training-for-concrete-resistivity-testing.
- Ongoing support to districts that are using resistivity tests.

## About the Joint Transportation Research Program (JTRP)

On March 11, 1937, the Indiana Legislature passed an act which authorized the Indiana State Highway Commission to cooperate with and assist Purdue University in developing the best methods of improving and maintaining the highways of the state and the respective counties thereof. That collaborative effort was called the Joint Highway Research Project (JHRP). In 1997 the collaborative venture was renamed as the Joint Transportation Research Program (JTRP) to reflect the state and national efforts to integrate the management and operation of various transportation modes.

The first studies of JHRP were concerned with Test Road No. 1—evaluation of the weathering characteristics of stabilized materials. After World War II, the JHRP program grew substantially and was regularly producing technical reports. Over 1,500 technical reports are now available, published as part of the JHRP and subsequently JTRP collaborative venture between Purdue University and what is now the Indiana Department of Transportation.

Free online access to all reports is provided through a unique collaboration between JTRP and Purdue Libraries. These are available at: http://docs.lib.purdue.edu/jtrp

Further information about JTRP and its current research program is available at: http://www.purdue.edu/jtrp

## About This Report

An open access version of this publication is available online. This can be most easily located using the Digital Object Identifier (doi) listed below. Pre-2011 publications that include color illustrations are available online in color but are printed only in grayscale.

The recommended citation for this publication is:

Spragg, R., Y. Bu, K. Snyder, D. Bentz, and J. Weiss. *Electrical Testing of Cement-Based Materials: Role of Testing Techniques, Sample Conditioning, and Accelerated Curing*. Publication FHWA/IN/ JTRP-2013/28. Joint Transportation Research Program, Indiana Department of Transportation and Purdue University, West Lafayette, Indiana, 2013. doi: 10.5703/1288284315230.